

September 2011



Labor & Employment Bulletin

NLRB DECISION MAKES IT EASIER TO UNIONIZE EMPLOYER FACILITIES

On Tuesday, August 30, 2011, the National Labor Relations Board ("NLRB") issued a decision in Specialty Healthcare and Rehabilitation Center of Mobile that will make it far easier for unions to organize private sector employers. This Decision redefines what constitutes a unit of employees appropriate for collective bargaining and applies in all industries, not just health care.

In the past, when a union petitioned the NLRB for an election covering employees in an "appropriate unit," that unit generally consisted of all of the employees in the workplace that shared a "community of interest." In a manufacturing setting, such a unit would typically include all of the production and maintenance employees in the workplace, i.e. a "wall-to-wall" unit. To prevail in the representation election, the union had to convince a simple majority of all the employees from the proposed voting unit to cast a ballot for union representation.

In the words of Board Member Brian Hayes' dissent, the *Specialty Healthcare* decision redefines "the test of an appropriate unit by looking only at whether a group of employees share a community interest among themselves and make[s] it virtually impossible for a party opposing this unit to prove that any excluded employees should be included." (Emphasis added). The test announced by the NLRB varies significantly from the analysis that has

been applied by the NLRB for decades.

In practical terms, a union may now cherry-pick only those employees it believes support the union, in some cases a single job classification. The burden now falls on the employer to show that the excluded employees should be in the unit because they share an overwhelming community of interest with the union's cherry-picked employees.

The new standard makes it significantly easier for unions to organize almost any workplace. Instead of trying to organize, for example, a unit of set-up men, assemblers, finishers, warehouse men, loaders and dispatchers, a union may now focus on the two set-up men it knows strongly support the union. This will allow unions the opportunity to organize from the inside out, and could lead to multiple microbargaining units and force employers to negotiate multiple contracts within a single workplace. The Board's Specialty Healthcare decision is expected to appreciably increase the number of unionized workplaces. Employers should give immediate consideration to the effect of the decision on their respective businesses. To discuss and further consider the implications of the Specialty Healthcare decision, please contact a member of Benesch's Labor and Employment Practice Group:

Maynard A. Buck at 216.363.4694 or mbuck@beneschlaw.com

Joseph N. Gross at 216.363.4163 or igross@beneschlaw.com

Peter N. Kirsanow at 216.363.4481 or pkirsanow@beneschlaw.com

Steven M. Moss at 216.363.4675 or smoss@beneschlaw.com

Patrick O. Peters at 216.363.4434 or ppeters@beneschlaw.com

Mark Waterfill at 317.685.6119 or mwaterfill@beneschlaw.com

Robert A. Zimmerman at 216.363.4437 or rzimmerman@beneschlaw.com

As a reminder, this Advisory is being sent to draw your attention to issues and is not to replace legal counseling.

UNITED STATES TREASURY DEPARTMENT CIRCULAR 230 DISCLOSURE: TO ENSURE COMPLIANCE WITH REQUIREMENTS IMPOSED BY THE IRS, WE INFORM YOU THAT, UNLESS EXPRESSLY STATED OTHERWISE, ANY U.S. FEDERAL TAX ADVICE CONTAINED IN THIS COMMUNICATION (INCLUDING ANY ATTACHMENTS) IS NOT INTENDED OR WRITTEN TO BE USED, AND CANNOT BE USED, FOR THE PURPOSE OF (i) AVOIDING PENALTIES UNDER THE INTERNAL REVENUE CODE, OR (ii) PROMOTING, MARKETING OR RECOMMENDING TO ANOTHER PARTY ANY TRANSACTION OR MATTER ADDRESSED HEREIN.